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MINUTES

SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING

116 ASPEN LANE

CITY OF HILL COUNTRY VILLAGE, TEXAS 
THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 20TH, 2014
5:00 P.M.

The City Council for the City of Hill Country Village met for a Special Council Meeting Thursday, February 20th, 2014 at 5:00 p.m. at City Hall, 116 Aspen Lane, Hill Country Village, Texas. This was an open meeting subject to the open meetings law of the State of Texas.

Members Present:                                                   Members Absent:








Members Absent:
Mayor Gabriel Durand-Hollis



Councilman James Allen

Councilman Carl A. Register



Councilwoman Elizabeth Worley


Councilman George “Rick” Evans
Councilwoman Jane Cronk

City Staff Present:

Frank Morales, City Administrator and Police Chief


Emily Barnes, Administrative Assistant

1.  Call to order.

Mayor Durand-Hollis called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

2.  Moment of Silence and Pledge of Allegiance. 
Mayor Durand-Hollis led those present in a moment of silence and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Consent Agenda:

The following items are of a routine or administrative nature.  The City Council has been furnished with background and support material on each item, and/or it has been discussed in a previous meeting.  All items can be acted upon by one vote without being discussed separately, unless requested by a Council Member or a citizen, in which event the item or items will immediately be withdrawn for individual consideration in their normal sequence after the items not requiring separate discussion have been acted upon.  The remaining items will be adopted by one motion and vote of the City Council.
*****No Items on the Consent Agenda*****
3.  Consideration and approval by the City Council of the City of Hill Country Village, Texas appointing Lawrence Financial Consulting LLC, as its financial advisor, and Fulbright & Jaworski LLP, as its bond counsel and authorizing the City Administrator to execute any necessary engagement agreements with these professionals.
Mayor Durand-Hollis began the discussion by giving a background on how the refinancing of the bond came to be.  Mayor Durand-Hollis credited Mr. Kirk Francis with having helped negotiate on the Council’s behalf. 
Mr. Blake Morgan, representing Lawrence Financial Consulting LLC, introduced himself and the president of the company.  Mr. Morgan explained the company moved from Dallas to Austin, and in that move, looked for opportunities in the area.  Mr. Morgan found that Hill Country Village had existing debt, a series 2000 general obligation bond, with an interest rate of 5.25%, which is above market.  Mr. Morgan found the interest rate could be refinanced to 1.15%. Mr. Morgan also explained that he would play a role of financial advisor for the city.

Councilman Register asked Mr. Morgan what his duties would be as financial advisor.

Mr. Morgan explained he would take care of administrative work concerning the city’s bond.

Councilwoman Cronk asked to confirm that the fees from Lawrence Financial Consulting LLC would not exceed $4,000.

Mr. Morgan confirmed that was correct.

Councilman Register made a motion to approve the engagement agreements, and Councilman Evans seconded the motion.  

During discussion, Councilwoman Worley asked if this would be something that could go to bid, as the city is taking the word of this one financial consulting firm. 

Mr. Jeff Kuhn then addressed the council, explaining that Lawrence Financial Consulting LLC brought this opportunity to the city’s attention.  It is the council’s decision to approve; there is no legal requirement to send out for bid.
Councilman Register asked if the top fee of $4000 is high, and if there could be lower fees available elsewhere.

At this point, Mr. Kuhn introduced himself, expressing his pleasure to continuously work with the city as bond counsel, as he was bond counsel for the issuing of the first bond. Mr. Kuhn confirmed that the fees are well below market value. Mr. Kuhn explained that Mr. Morgan worked with him to set an appropriate fee. Mr. Kuhn also stated he spoke with three other financial consulting firms, and fees at all three were much higher.
The motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Durand-Hollis then moved to the next part of the item, discussion/approval to appoint Fulbright and Jaworski LLP as the city’s bond counsel.
Mr. Kuhn explained his experience and his past commitment with Hill Country Village as bond counsel and exactly what his duties entail as bond counsel.
Councilman Register asked Mr. Kuhn if his work with Broadway Bank would be a conflict of interest for himself.

Mr. Kuhn explained that as long as Councilman Register was not an employee of the bank, there was no conflict of interest.

Councilman Evans made a motion to approve the item, Councilman Register seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

4.  Consideration and approval of an ordinance by the City Council of the City of Hill Country Village, Texas authorizing the issuance of “City of Hill Country Village, Texas General Obligation Refunding Bonds, Series 2014”, levying an annual Ad Valorem Tax, within the limitations prescribed by law, for the payment of the bonds;  prescribing the form, terms, conditions, and resolving other matters incident and related to the issuance, sale, and delivery of the bonds; authorizing the execution of a paying agent/registrar agreement, a purchase and investment letter, and an escrow deposit letter;  complying with the letter of representations on file with the depository trust company;  authorizing the execution of any necessary engagement agreements with the city’s financial advisors and/or bond counsel;  and providing an effective date.
Mr. Morgan explained that he took the refinance to market for bids.  Broadway Bank was the most competitive, providing the lowest interest rate.  Mr. Morgan explained Broadway Bank was local, familiar with the city, and is looking to establish a good relationship with the city. Mr. Morgan explained how the refinancing will save the city about $108,000, or about 12.3%.  Mr. Morgan also explained that the bank is looking to close on the refinance on March 25th, followed by approval from the Attorney General. Mr. Morgan detailed the cost of issuance, including all fees, would be $12,052.
Councilman Register asked why the amount of principal the city pays currently, $845,000, will be $868,000 after refinancing.
Mr. Morgan explained the increase is due to the cost of issuance. The cost of issuance would come out of the financing.
Councilman Register confirmed that the city would go from paying high interest rates at $845,000 to low interest rates with a principal of $868,000.

Mayor Durand-Hollis noted that the city would be paying $23,000 more for the principal to save $17,000 each month.

Councilwoman Cronk asked if there was a possibility that after the city agrees to refinance, the bank can raise the interest rate.

Mayor Durand-Hollis answered that the agreement is already set in place, the rates and fees are set, the city just needs to approve or not.  Mayor Durand-Hollis also wanted to acknowledge everyone that worked to make the refinancing possible. Mayor Durand-Hollis specifically thanked Mr. Francis for his efforts with the bank, financial consultants and bond counsel.

Councilman Register asked if there was a need to contact the EDC when deciding to refinance the bond.

Mr. Kuhn explained the EDC does not need to approve the refinance.  Mr. Kuhn explained the transfer of sales tax to pay the bond refinance would reduce the EDC payments.

Mr. Francis followed by explaining that because their payments would be lowered, they cannot say they will not pay the lower amounts because they have already agreed to higher payments.

Mr. Kuhn expressed that he was glad the issue was brought up and it would be appropriate to alert the EDC of the change.

Councilwoman Cronk motioned to approve, seconded by Councilman Register.  Motion passed unanimously.
5.  Presentation from Blake Morgan, Lawrence Financial Consulting, LLC on Tax Note Series 2014.
Mr. Morgan explained the issuance of a tax note would go towards repairing the roadways.  Mr. Morgan stated that currently the city contributes $120,000 towards the EDC in sales tax revenue.  If the city used that $120,000 as the maximum debt service each year, a loan of $801,000 could be issued to the city, allowing $786,000 to be used immediately on road repair.  In addition, Mr. Morgan explained that Broadway Bank would be able to provide a very low interest rate.
Councilman Register clarified that this tax note is allowing the city to borrow about $800,000 to be used now, and will have about seven years to pay it back with the $120,000 a year.  Councilman Register also pointed out that because the payment would depend on sales tax, there is a risk of payment if sales tax declines over the next seven years.
Mr. Kuhn explained that this is completely optional for the city.  Broadway Bank has committed to agree to these interest rates until the next council meeting.
Councilman Register stated that this option would, most likely, require a work session to further discuss the details.

Councilwoman Cronk asked if the city does not meet the sale tax number over the next seven years of payment, where would the funds come from.

Mayor Durand-Hollis answered the funds would come from the city’s general fund.

Mayor Durand-Hollis expressed that just because there is a low interest rate now, doesn’t mean the city needs to buy into the opportunity.

Councilman Evans agreed, and added that the city would not know if the same or better opportunities would be available seven years from now.
6. Discussion/action regarding an update from Givler Engineering, Inc. on the detailed design package for the City of Hill Country Village 2014 Street Project and approval to advertise the same project for contractor bids.
Mr. David Givler began the presentation by explaining how, based on previous discussions about the Street Project, he removed the Tower drainage portion of the project.  The new Street Project would also include work on the shoulders of S. Tower, work on Sequoia, and extended crack and chip seal on Tower.
Councilwoman Cronk confirmed there would be no hot paver used.

Mr. Givler confirmed that was correct. 

Councilman Evans asked if Sequoia was damaged enough to warrant full depth reconstruction.

Mr. Givler explained that areas under the road are failing, and in order to fix the issues, a lot of work would be needed.

Councilman Evans asked Mr. Givler if there were any other areas, as bad or worse, which could use help instead of Sequoia.  Councilman Evans expressed that he does not see an immediate need for action on that road, and that road would only affect one occupied property.

Councilman Register added that it might be a good idea to extend the chip and seal on Tower, instead of working on Sequoia.

Mayor Durand-Hollis addressed the council, stating the engineer has been asked to make numerous revisions on the Street Project, and shifting the scope of work now might make the entire project more difficult to go for bids and to be completed efficiently.

Councilman Evans asked Mr. Givler if Sequoia would suffer major destruction if it was not worked on during this project.

Mr. Givler answered that when the road starts to fault, the road will need to be patched up.  Mr. Givler said the road will not be attractive, but will be functioning. 

Mayor Durand-Hollis expressed that he wanted to make sure the city was getting the most benefit from the money allocated for road construction.

Councilman Register followed by stating continued work on Tower, instead of work on Sequoia, would be more beneficial to more residents of the city.

Mr. Morales asked Mr. Givler if it would make sense to continue north on Tower, if the city does decide to work on the drainage problem on that specific part of the road in the future.

Mr. Givler stated that it appears the drainage project for Tower will not be completed in the future.

Councilman Register made a motion to use the funds that were allocated to the work on Sequoia towards further work on Tower, and to have Mr. Givler go out for bids with the newly designed plan.  Councilman Evans seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Givler stated he would collect bids in May, and award contract in June, due to AT&T’s work that will not be completed until July 2014. Mr. Givler also explained construction would begin in August, and go through February 2015.  Mr. Givler expressed his gratitude for the council’s vote.
7.  Discussion/action approving the January 31, 2014 financial statements.
Councilman Register explained that because it is still early in the year, it will be another couple of months before there is a real knowledge of where the city is, financially.  Councilman Register also explained that year to date, the city is at $273,000 against the budget of $266,000, making the city about $7,000 over on sales tax revenue. 
Councilman Register moved to approve the January financials, seconded by Councilwoman Cronk.  Motion passed unanimously.
Individual Items for Consideration:

8.  Citizens to be heard.   

At this time, citizens who have filled out a registration form prior to the start of the meeting may speak on any topic they wish to bring to the attention of the governing body so long as that topic is not on the agenda for this meeting.  Citizens may speak on specific agenda items when that item is called for discussion.  During the Citizens to be Heard section no council action may take place and no council discussion or response is required to the speaker.  A time limit of two minutes per speaker is permitted; the council may extend this time at their discretion.
No citizens signed up to speak.
9.  Mayor’s Report to Council.

Mayor Durand-Hollis explained that the city has been in communication with Hollywood Park, and looks forward to future opportunities with Hollywood Park.

Mayor Durand-Hollis also wanted to note that he wanted council to hear about the tax notes, in case the city misses on the amount of funds needed for road maintenance.

Mayor Durand-Hollis expressed his gratitude towards all those who participated towards the bond refinancing, and all efforts towards working on the city’s financial future.

Mayor Durand-Hollis stated that he would be absent from the next council meeting, and expressed gratitude for Mayor Pro Tem, Councilman Register, for leading the next meeting.
10.  Communications with the City Administrator. 

The City Administrator had no communications.

11.  Adjourn.

There being no further business to come before the City Council, the meeting was adjourned at 6:12 p.m.
The Council reserves the right to discuss and appropriately act upon any item stated on this agenda in open session.  The Council reserves the right to adjourn into executive session at any time during the course of this meeting to discuss any of the matters listed above, as authorized by Texas Government Code Sections 551.071 (Consultations with Attorney), 551.072 (Deliberations about Real Property), 551.073 (Deliberations about Gifts and Donations), 551.074 (Personnel Matters), 551.076 (Deliberations about Security Devices) and 551.086 (Economic Development).  No action may be taken in Executive Session.

Approved this the 20th day of March 2014.        
____________________

                                                                        
 Gabriel Durand-Hollis 

                    
                                                   

 Mayor 

ATTEST:

________________________

Frank Morales

City Administrator
Acting City Secretary

City of Hill Country Village
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